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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
November 24, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members Anna Lopez Brosche, Samuel Newby and Reginald Gaffney; Kirk Sherman and Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes, Nancy Kilgo and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein – Finance Department; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:03 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
JEA Agreement Discussion

JEA CEO Paul McElroy discussed the potential contribution formula factors distributed at the previous meeting and requested the opportunity for all of the JEA board members (including a number of brand new members) to be fully briefed on all of the factors before the JEA makes any formal commitment on any of the factors. He believed that the list of factors represents a very comprehensive outline of the issues and will be helpful in the JEA being able to have a good discussion with the bond rating agencies and investment community in New York in the next couple of weeks about the state of the utility’s finances. Because of the number of factors and the huge potential financial impact involved, considerable research and analysis will need to be done before the JEA will be ready to make formal commitments on any of the suggestions.
Ms. Sidman reported that because the pending legislation amends the JEA charter (which entails a 30 day period from ordinance introduction before a public hearing is held and then another 60 day waiting period must ensue after the hearing), the earliest the Council can act is February 21, 2016. If the pending ordinance is substituted then it may need to be re-advertised to inform the public about the change. The clock is already running on the JEA charter amendment timeline, which would not be affected by a substitute to the pending bill. The minimum $2.5 million per year contribution escalator expires at the end of the FY15-16 fiscal year (September 30, 2016); the full contribution agreement expires in September 2018. The General Counsel’s Office will provide a timeline of actions needed to achieve final Council action on the agreement in sufficient time for the results to inform the FY16-17 budget process.
Motion (Boyer): the committee commits to adopt a recommendation to the full Council on the contribution agreement by no later than March 15, 2016 – approved 5-0.

Mr. McElroy said that management would need to explore with the board the ramifications of the  many proposed factors and examine the long-range financial implications in the context of changing environmental mandates, decreasing electric and water sales, the JEA’s heavy debt load, and other relevant factors.  Finance Director Mike Weinstein cautioned that the City needs to look at the JEA’s contribution and finances in conjunction with the City’s finances to understand the full financial picture. The JEA’s finances and rates are important but not to the exclusion of their effects on the City’s revenue needs, budget and tax rates.
JEA employment issues
Council Member Boyer asked for clarification from the OGC about who is the ultimate employer of JEA’s employees – the JEA board or the City – which impacts what authority, if any, the City Council has over JEA employee salaries and pension benefits. Former General Counsel Cindy Laquidara issued an opinion several years ago but the new General Counsel may have a different opinion of the matter.
Septic tank issues
Chairman Gulliford noted that septic tanks continue to be installed in Jacksonville every day and the ultimate environmental problem proliferates as long as new tanks are being installed. He referenced a Sarasota County ordinance that charges water and sewer availability fees to properties to which water and sewer lines are available but the property is not yet hooked up as an incentive to abandon wells and septic tanks and connect to the central systems. That fee could provide a funding source for the city’s more than $300 million septic tank removal challenge. He also noted that past experience has shown that as few as 40% of properties to which sewer lines are made available voluntarily choose to connect without the incentive of the availability fee. Council Member Boyer noted the difficulty that low-income residents using septic tanks have in affording the sewer connection fee that can run as much as $6,000-$8,000. Some mechanism needs to be found to cover that cost for those who can’t afford it.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:53 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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